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Arts Education 
 
The Impact of Arts Education on Workforce Preparation 
National Governors' Association (http://www.nga.org) – May 2002 
http://www.nga.org/center/divisions/1,1188,T_CEN_ECON_TECH^C_ISSUE_BRIEF^D_3680,00.html 
 
The National Governors’ Association has prepared this summary paper of case studies of state arts 
education programs for youth, including at-risk and incarcerated youth. The report concludes that 
“programs incorporating the arts have proven to be educational, developmentally rich, and cost-effective 
ways to provide students with the skills they need to be productive participants in today’s economy”. The 
state arts education projects have assisted in the development of both academic skills and intangible 
skills, such as flexibility, problem-solving abilities and interpersonal skills. Among other strategies, the 
report recommends that governments bring together education policy advisors, economic development 
leaders, school leaders, and arts and culture officials to work towards integrating the arts into workforce 
development strategies. 
 
Arts Funding / Arts Organization Finances 
 
Small to Medium Performing Arts Sector Working Party - Report 
Australia Department of Communications, Information Technology and the Arts (http://www.dcita.gov.au) 
August 2002 – http://www.dcita.gov.au/Article/0,,0_1-2_1-4_111083,00.html 
 
This report, which follows the Australian Major Performing Arts Inquiry of 1999, was commissioned to 
examine the factors influencing the artistic and financial position of small to medium sized performing arts 
organizations in Australia. Based on an analysis of organization finances and consultations with the 
sector, the report gives even North American readers a lot to consider. The position of Australia’s small 
and medium performing arts organizations appears to be quite similar to the situation of those in Canada. 
In particular, the Australian sector is “reliant upon an extraordinarily large number of volunteers and part-
time workers operating in administrative and marketing areas, underpinning a stretched infrastructure”. 
 
The report finds that small and medium sized performing arts organizations play “a fundamental role in 
research and development, experimentation, innovation and risk-taking with a commitment to new 
Australian work and diversity of artistic form”. Small and medium sized organizations also facilitate 
regional access to the arts and provide an affordable entry point for new audiences. The report questions 
the viability of government expectations that organizations become more self-sustaining while continually 
advancing the performing arts through innovation, experimentation and creative risk-taking. The report 
also notes that smaller organizations’ emphasis on artistic development “may come at the cost of 
audience development and performance income”. 
 
Arts Funding Update 
Foundation Center (http://www.fdncenter.org) – June 2002 
http://www.fdncenter.org/about/news/pr_0205a.html 
 
Given the stock market slide since 2000, some aspects of this report, based on the arts granting activity 
of over 1,000 American foundations, may have been obsolete as soon as the Foundation Center printed 
the report. The report finds record increases of 16.3% per year in foundation arts granting between 1996 
and 2000. The question in 2002 is whether foundations will significantly decrease their arts grants. 
 
Despite the recent stock market downturn, the report’s analysis of arts support is still quite interesting. For 
instance, the report shows that 38% of foundation support went towards specific projects, while 32% was 
allocated to capital spending and 22% to operating support. In 2000, foundations gave both more and 
larger arts grants than in 1996. However, support for the arts as a share of overall funding has decreased 
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slightly since the 1980s.  
 
The report cites data showing that private support represents about 40% of US arts and culture 
organizations’ revenues, with individuals remaining “by far the largest source of private contributions”, 
followed by foundations and then corporations. 
 
Economic Impact 
 
Arts and Economic Prosperity 
Americans for the Arts (http://www.artsusa.org) – June 2002 
http://www.artsusa.org/EconomicImpact/ 
 
This recent economic impact analysis by Americans for the Arts is derived from detailed arts organization 
and attendee survey data in 91 cities in 34 US states. Input/output tables are used to estimate the 
economic impact in each of the 91 communities. These results are then used to estimate national 
economic impact figures. 
 
The national results show that the total impact of the non-profit arts industry is $134 billion, generating 
nearly 5 million jobs and over $24 billion in government revenues. The government revenues generated 
by the sector are approximately 8 times the amount spent by governments on the not-for-profit arts. 
 
The attendee surveys show that American arts attendees spend an average of about $23 each – not 
including admissions – when attending an event. The overall impact of arts attendees is about one-and-a-
half times the impact of the arts organizations’ own expenditures. This shows that “the non-profit arts, 
unlike most industries, leverage significant amounts of event-related spending by their audiences”. 
 
The Americans for the Arts website contains an economic impact calculator to estimate the local 
economic impact of an arts organization (or group of organizations) based on the organization’s 
expenditures, the number of event attendees, and the community’s population. The report concludes that 
“when communities support the arts, they not only enhance the quality of life, they also invest in economic 
well-being”. 
 
Evaluation / Measurement 
 
Indicators of Effectiveness: Understanding and Improving Foundation Performance 
Center for Effective Philanthropy (http://www.effectivephilanthropy.org) – August 2002 
http://www.effectivephilanthropy.org/publications/index.htm 
 
This report communicates the results of preliminary research into data sources that can inform 
performance assessment. The report provides a model for measuring overall grantmaking performance. 
Because of the cost and difficulty of obtaining direct indicators of social benefits, the researchers 
investigated indirect indicators of grantmakers’ effectiveness. The extensive research and statistical 
analysis for this report include foundation CEO surveys and interviews, grantee surveys, trustee 
interviews and financial data. Although based on 23 of the largest US foundations, the results are 
instructive for other organizations interested in using performance measurement to improve the results of 
their grantmaking. 
 
The survey results show that grantees generally have a positive view of grantmaking foundations. 
Interestingly, the detailed statistical analysis shows that grantee perceptions of grantmakers are not 
influenced by the size or the type of the grant or the grantee’s program area. Rather, the most important 
factor in grantee satisfaction is “a perception that the foundation has a culture of responsiveness, 
approachability and fairness”. Grantee opinions are also affected by the perception of whether the 
grantmaker “has made a positive impact on the grantee organization”. Additional research results show 
that the time between grantee application and notification of results averages 4 months and that the 
average time taken to prepare an application is 46 hours. 
 
Although the report finds that the comparative data on grantmaking organizations is very valuable, 
possibly the most important conclusion is that “the ultimate selection of relevant measures and the 
interpretation of indicators must be made by an individual foundation based on its strategy”. 
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